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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

WEDMESDAY, MAY 29, 2019 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN JOSEPH LAPORTE, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Robert Salka, Commissioner 

 Ronald Bohigian, Jeff Gworek & Ryan Rogers, Alternates 

 Others: Matthew Reimondo, Zoning Enforcement Officer  

 

 Absent: Alicia Novi, Ted Cabata & Richard Hart, Commissioners  

       Erica Byrne, Alternate 

   David Lavallee, Ass’t Town Planner 

   

 The Chair seated Ron Bohigian for Richard Hart. Jeff Gworek for 

Ted Cabata & Ryan Rogers for Alicia Novi.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance.  

 

 Mr. Rogers explained the procedure of the meeting.  Should your 

appeal be approved after presentation, file it with the Town Clerk’s 

Office as soon as you receive formal approval by mail. 

 Paperwork needs to be filed before you start any work. 

 You have one year to begin your project. 

 The Zoning Board of Appeals is a supermajority vote board.  You 

will need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 All public hearings held this evening will be voted on tonight.  

As stated earlier, you will need a supermajority of four to one to 

approve your appeal. 
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 Everyone is invited to stay for the regular meeting to hear the 

decision on the presented appeals  

 

JOSEPH LAPORTE, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  Mr. Salka made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Mr. Gworek seconded.  Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote.  

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL 6389A, Application of Taylor Pilewski for a request 

to modify conditions of a special exception and variance under 

Sections 15-04 & 1-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 36 Triano Drive – 

Unit A, property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Hi, everyone! 

 THE CHAIR:  Name and address for the record. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yup.  My name is Taylor Pilewski and my address is 

394 South Main Street in Wallingford, Connecticut. 

 Yup.  So, we submitted an exception because when we first 

received zoning approval to open the brewery, we were adjacent to --- 

well, we are adjacent to Lazy Lane which is residential so there was 

some concern around noise and traffic and just people in the 

neighborhood being bothered by the brewery. 

 We’ve been open for eight Saturdays now.  There have been no 

issues with parking or noise complaints.  Things have been relatively 

smooth.  Parking takes place in our parking lot on Triano Drive itself 

and also, we have permission from Pro-Caire, the medical grade oxygen 

facility across the street, to use their parking lot as a spill over 

in case traffic gets excessive in our lot. 

 We’re hearing from some of our customers that they’d like a 

weeknight for us to be open to get down there for those who can’t make 

it on Saturdays.   

 We’d also like another opportunity to move more of our product.  

Being limited to just Saturdays from eight to two, it’s been somewhat 

problematic as that’s only one day a week to sell a semi reasonable 

quantity of beer. 
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 So, we submitted the exception looking to just have a blanket 

approval for any day of the week minus probably Sunday.  So, we’re 

really just looking for Thursdays.  We submitted the paperwork for all 

days just so in the future we are able to expand our hours without 

having to continue coming before the zoning board. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you give us the hours that you’d like? 

 MR. PILEWSI:  We are looking for Thursdays. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thursday. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yup, Thursdays from 5:00 pm to 9:00 pm. And, we’ll 

continue to stay open on Saturdays from 8:00 am to 2:00 pm. 

 MR. BOHIGHAN: Yah, but you just said that you wanted it for the 

whole week. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Our plan is to open an additional Thursday.  But 

if we do decide to expand that in the future, we would like the 

approval to be able to do that at our own leisure instead of coming 

back in front of the board. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, it could be Wednesday.  It could be Tuesday.  

So, what would those hours be? 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Similar.  So, after work.  Most of us work full 

time jobs still.  So, we are not able to get to the brewery until 

around five. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: That’s fine. I think the board is looking for 

Monday, such and such and such.  Tuesday such and such and such. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yah, so it would be for all week days. It would be 

5:00 pm to 9:00 pm. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, Saturday, eight to two? 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yah.  And, 8:00 am is a little early for most 

people to come out and buy beer but, some do show up at the door 

before we open.  So, we’ll just continue to stick with those hours. 

 THE CHAIR:  I must say, you’ve got a nice, clean place there.  

Really nice. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Thank you.  You know, I saw you come in Saturday 

and I could not remember who you were and then it started to click 

after. 

 THE CHAIR:  Very nice. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Thank you. 

 MR. SALKA:  Just a formality, Mr. Chairman.  The application is 

noted that it is from four to nine, uh, four to eight.  Which means 



Zoning Board of Appeals – May 29, 2019 
 

4 
 

he’s changing it which is expanding what’s on the application.  And, 

you know, it’s really, I don’t know if it is administrative, but that 

is what was published in the paper. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  If 8:00 pm is what we had written on the original 

documentation, then we would be fine with it. 

 MR. SALKA:  Okay.  I just want to make sure.  Because if it goes 

to nine, I think it really has to be republished because somebody 

might be concerned. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Okay.  That’s fair. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are going to go four to eight now? 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  We’ll do five to eight.  I think anytime after 

5:00 would be reasonable. 

 MR. SALKA: So, we’re talking five to eight, Monday thru Friday, 

an Saturdays eight to two. 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yah.  That will work for now. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we want to stipulate just one additional day per 

week so we don’t open up that every day they could be open after 

during the weekday? 

 MR. SALKA:  Say that again? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we want to limit --- we were just planning on one 

additional day during the week, correct? 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Right. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we want to --- he can change the days, yes, but 

if just say Monday thru Friday, you know, 5:00 pm to 8:00 pm, then he 

could be open Monday thru Friday. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, that’s what he was asking so he didn’t have 

to come back again. 

 MR. GWOREK:  But, I’m saying, he could be open for five days a 

week instead --- that’s fine.  Yah, I didn’t know if that was fine 

with the board or if we wanted to say one additional day per week, 

five to eight? 

 MR. SALKA: And, see how it goes, you mean? 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  I feel like Saturdays just be default are going to 

be the busiest day.  So, we think Thursday is more like a secondary.  

So, I can’t imagine that it would be any more intense than it is on a 

Saturday afternoon. 

 MR. GWOREK: Yah.  I just didn’t know how the board felt.   I 

mean, I’m fine with ---  
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 MR. ROGERS:  Was your intention to bypass coming here and skip 

the process of changing the one day per week being open or was your 

intention to be open potentially --- 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  It was the prior. 

 MR. ROGERS: Okay. 

 MR. PILEWSKI: Yah, I mean, we all work full time jobs and we 

can’t be at the brewery every day, unfortunately. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any more questions for the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Have you finished your presentation? 

 MR. PILEWSKI: Yes.  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the applicant?  In 

favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone to oppose the applicant?   Oppose? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL 6390A, Application of Michael DiBenedetto for a 2’ 

fence height variance for the front yard under Sections 2-19S & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 8 Wonx Spring Road, property of Michael 

DiBenedetto in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. DiBenedetto:  I was asked yesterday to bring --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Your name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Mike DiBenedetto, 8 Wonx Spring Road, 

Plantsville, Connecticut. 

 I was asked yesterday afternoon to bring a copy of what the fence 

would look like.  Here is the fence panel.  They said to bring it 

here. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  We’re probably going to keep that for the record. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:   Yah, sure. 

 She called at like four o’clock yesterday and there was no way I 

could have come down yesterday. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah, that’s not a problem. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 It doesn’t say on here.  How tall is that fence? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Uh, it will be six-foot fence.  It’s like four 

and a half feet of solid fence and then fifteen or so inches of a 

lattice and bar on the top of it.  It’s roughly six feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Six feet. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes.  

 THE CHAIR:  Now, you do have a fence around the pool. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes, I do. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean now this fence you want from the corner all of 

the way around? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:   So, it’s just, so this is what I had submitted 

to them I’m not sure if it was you guys have in front of you. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have a copy of that. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Okay.   The line that’s --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the fence ---- 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  The blue is the original fence which is 

surrounding my inground pool.   
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 THE CHAIR:  Yah, I see that. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  And, then the purple or pink line would be what 

I want the extension for. 

 THE CHAIR: So, what I see here on this --- 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. SALKA:  I didn’t do mine in color.  So just a question. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I have a colored one if you want to see it. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Oh, I thought I drew them all in color.  Sorry. 

 MR. SALKA: You probably did, but when I printed it out, the one I 

have is --- 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I brought five copies and I thought I had them 

all colored. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 Yah, so there is an existing fence around my pool which is this 

line here (indicating) and I want to extend it out all the way here 

(indicating). 

 This thing right here (indicating) is my garage.  So, it’s not 

actually part of the house. 

 And, the line would go up roughly about fifteen feet on the side 

of the garage which goes up a side window on the garage. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, everything in color is going to be that new 

fence? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What is the --- what kind of --- I didn’t get to 

see it.  What kind of fence is there now? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  It’s the same ---- 

 MR. SALKA: Now, you are allowed a six-foot fence except in the 

front yard, correct? 

 MR. REIMONDO:  Correct. 

 MR. SALKA:  So, where he’s got all the blue, that could be six 

foot.  And, the fifty-six feet that he’s got from the garage --- 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Out to the street. 

 MR. SALKA:  --- to the street, that can’t be a full six feet, 

correct? 

 MR. REIMPNDO:  Correct.  It’s got to be four. 
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 MR. SALKA:  It’s got to be four.  And, then the eighty-eight feet 

is by regulation four foot. 

 MR. REIMONDO:  Four foot because he has two front yards with that 

property. 

 MR. SALKA:  Correct.  Marion Avenue and on Wonx Spring. 

 MR. REIMONDO: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why --- I have one question.  Why are you only going 

like fifty-six feet? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Well, from the side of the garage to roughly 

ten feet from the edge of the street.  That’s the fifty-six feet.  

Because I’m not going all the way out to the street because I don’t 

want the snow plows to bash into it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  And, at least have some parking if people can 

park on the side of the street on my property instead of parking on 

the road. 

 So, just --- this is what the existing fence looks like 

(indicating).   The same thing I’m adding on (indicating). 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s a safety issue and it is decorative fence. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes, because I have kids and I don’t really 

want to let them run around, you know, outside because it is a busy 

street.   We moved in last July.  Shortly after that, a car hit a tree 

in front of our house.  Last Tuesday there was a guy walking around in 

a ski mask in my yard. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s all right. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  So, it’s --- 

 THE CHAIR:  One more thing. You are not right --- if the kids are 

going to play in the yard, you’re not fencing the hole yard. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  No, because --- 

 THE CHAIR:   So --- 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  That’s enough back there that they can play 

around.  I also have a child on the way, too.  So, I want to at least 

have some privacy so then she can go out there and play, too. 

 I have a dog.  So, I really can’t have a four-foot fence because 

he will jump over it because he’s proven that to me so far. 

 I can’t afford to fence in the entire yard because that’s 

ridiculously expensive and it wouldn’t look good if I --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  You see, if you wanted the entire yard, it would be a 

really harder thing for us okay.  You know, I don’t know what the 

board wants to do. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yah.  I can’t afford to fence in the entire 

yard and I don’t think it would really look good, either.  It would 

look like a castle or something.  A fortress. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, currently, right now it’s a four foot only but 

we can go to a six with the granting of this. 

 MR. SALKA:  Right. 

 I mean, the bottom line is, I mean, I don’t particularly like a 

six-foot fence. I think it’s; you know, you are driving along and all 

of a sudden you come up with --- especially the white vinyl and you 

just see this big ---right on the side of the street, the whole length 

of it. 

 Then you can take it to the next step and say, well, what if 

everybody wants to do that along the whole, I mean, it’s just --- 

aesthetically, it takes --- I think it takes away from --- 

 THE CHAIR:  From the neighborhood. 

 MR. SALKA:  Huh?   

 THE CHAIR:  From the neighborhood. 

 MR. SALKA:  From the neighborhood.  And, you know, you can say it 

is self-imposed.  He put a pool in. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  It came with the house.  I didn’t have any 

choice in the matter. 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, self-imposed, I mean, agreed.  You bought the 

house and it had a pool. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yah. 

 MR. SALKA:  You knew what you were buying.  Corner lot.   I just 

have a problem with a six-foot fence on a --- 

 THE CHAIR:  You know, you have a four foot that would be --- it’s 

the extra two feet, well, I think that it would be better. It would be 

a little harder for somebody to climb over but they could just come 

the other way so that doesn’t, it is not going to --- 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Well, there is really no other, really no way 

for them to get over it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, they don’t have to go over it.  They can just 

come from the other way. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  How would they come from the other way? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – May 29, 2019 
 

10 
 

 THE CHAIR:  The fence, the six-foot fence that you want to build. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yah.  How would they climb over the other side?  

That’s what I am trying to figure out. 

 THE CHAIR:   No, on your land, just to come on your land. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  They can come on it.  I just don’t want them 

like ---if my kids are outside, I don’t want strangers coming into the 

yard when they’re outside playing because I can’t see them on the 

other side of the fence if I’m on one side. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Isn’t it the town ordinance that you have to have 

at least a four-foot fence around a pool? 

 THE CHAIR:  A pool, yah. 

 MR. REIMONDO: Yes. 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, there’s a bunch of regulations that go with 

that.  You know, where you’ve got the corner --- the pole going in the 

center --- you can’t climb it, et cetera. 

 Yes, there are specific especially around an inground. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I do see some issues here with not just him 

purchasing it, he’s almost got like two front yards because he’s on a 

corner lot. 

 I understand you know, what are you, four feet from the road? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Uh, ten feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Ten feet.   

 MR. GWOREK:  From the road or your property line? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  From the property line which is the road. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you know for sure that that is an accurate 

measurement? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would you know, Matt? 

 MR. REIMONDO:  I never measured it.  But going over this with 

Dave, there is a forty-foot setback for there so he said twenty feet 

off the road would be reasonable. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. REIMONDO:  So, that’s what Dave’s recommendation was with 

that.  For the board. 

 MR. SALKA:  And, you’re saying it is ten. 
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 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I figured it out to be ten feet.  But if I have 

to move it back a little bit, I mean, I can do that.  But, I mean, 

moving it back twenty feet, twenty-five feet, I’d only be putting ten 

feet of fence on.  Maybe. 

 MR. SALKA:  You really don’t have, I mean, if the regulation is 

it’s got to be twenty feet, then that is what it needs to be.  

Correct?  Matt? 

 MR. REIMONDO:  Correct.  So, he would actually have on the 

backside he would have eighteen feet, six feet towards the front.  

Just adding another ten feet in from that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, twenty-eight and forty-six.  Correct? 

 MR REIMONDO:  Twenty.  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s on the side.  Right?  Right here? 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s not going to be in harmony with the 

neighborhood.  Six-foot fence.  No one has got a six-foot fence. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  The guy across the street has a six-foot fence.  

Person down the street has a six-foot fence. 

 THE CHAIR:  In front of their yard. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Goes right down the side of their house.  And, 

another one has got one that goes --- 

 THE CHAIR: I’m talking about the front. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I’m not sure if it is the front or the side. 

 MR. SALKA:  You see, you are allowed a six-foot fence in the back 

yard and the side.   Not on the road. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  You see six-foot fences all around town, too. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, the only six-foot fence as opposed to four 

foot would be in the front there. 

 MR. SALKA:  Along the road.  Along Wonx Spring Road. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, that’s the side yard. 

 MR. GWOREK:  No.  It’s two front yards. 

 MR. SALKA:  He’s got two front yards. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, that’s where is hardship is. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s a hardship. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, because he’s got two front yards.  The lattice 

fence itself on top, at least, alleviates my concern about having a 

solid wall because at least he’s got that. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I did note that in my thing here.  It wouldn’t 

be a solid fence. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How far are you away from here (indicating)?  Ten 

feet, is that what it is? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  That’s what he told us, yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, we want twenty? 

 MR. REIMONDO:  Twenty. 

 MR. GWOREK: It would make it a little easier for me if it’s 

twenty feet back instead of ten feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right.  I mean, that would only bring it back to 

here (indicating).  You’d still have --- 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO: Three panels coming back. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: What’s that? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:   That’s roughly three panels.  I’ probably end 

up putting roughly three panels. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Just in the back, but you would still gain on the 

side. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes. 

 MR. SALKA:  But you’ve still got eighty-eight feet of six-foot 

fence. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No.  Four foot with a lattice on the top.  It’s 

not a solid. 

 THE CHAIR: It is still a fence. 

 MR. SALKA:  Huh?  It’s really five foot. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You are entitled to your opinion. 

 MR. SALKA: I’m just saying it is five foot with the lattice. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I wouldn’t feel safe having a four-foot fence 

and having an inground pool and having my dog run wild because you 

know, I don’t want him to jump out of the fence. 

 And, I don’t want people coming in.  Seeing, hey, they’ve got a 

pool.  Let me go jump in.  Because a four-foot fence is easy to jump 

over. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  As Commissioner Gworek stated, it’s not a solid.  

You know what I mean?  So, there is some light coming through and it 

doesn’t look as --- to me in my opinion – doesn’t look as invasive as 

the solid fence would look. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions for the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK: Well, when we go and stipulate in the motion on your 

appeal, is the twenty-foot setback fine with you? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I mean, if that is what it has got to be, 

that’s what it has got to be.  I mean, I know, like my Dad’s gotten 

stuff through here and it said it had to be from like the middle of 

the street and that’s what the setback had to be from.  So, it would 

be twenty feet from the middle of the street? 

 MR. GWOREK:  The property line. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Because I know they’ve done that with him so 

I’m just asking a question. 

 THE CHAIR:  It would be the property line. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  If it’s got to be twenty feet back, then it’s 

got to be.  But I would rather have extra fencing than yard for safety 

and having my kids be able to go outside without having people drive 

by and see them and like I said, last Tuesday I had some guy in my 

yard.  And, he had a ski mask on.   

 And, I --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we don’t hear that. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  But that is a safety issue that like if they 

were outside, on the outside of the fence, like I don’t know what he 

would do.  Because you know. 

 But if they are inside the fenced yard, I can see them outside, 

you know. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we could go on and on with that. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I know.  I am just saying it is a safety thing.  

Just worried that, you know, especially my wife.  She’s ridiculously 

worried. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any more questions for the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.   Have you finished your presentation? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes. 
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 MR. SALKA:  Let me --- another question.   You said you had the 

pool. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes. 

 MR. SALKA:  And, you are going to put a fence around the pool but 

the fence that you are talking about, you are taking the one that is 

closest to the pool out. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yes. 

 MR. SALKA: And, you are going to put in that fence. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Um-hum. 

 MR. SALKA:  And, your children are going to be out there --- you 

are saying it is a hardship.  Your children are going to be out there 

and your dog is going to be out in the back yard. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Um-hum. 

 MR. SALKA: No supervision. 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  No.  I can supervise them when they’re outside. 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, you just said that you don’t want them out 

there unsupervised --- 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  I mean on the outside of the fence.  I can’t 

watch people inside of the fence and outside of the fence.  That’s 

why--- like if there is people in the pool, I can watch them but I 

can’t watch the people who are outside the pool playing. 

 So, I take down the middle fence and we’re in the pool, I can 

watch them while they’re playing outside. 

 MR. ROGERS:  He’s saying if he’s watching from the pool, he 

doesn’t the guy with the ski mask coming and (inaudible). 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  So, that’s why the center section would come 

down so this way while we’re in the pool, they can go play over there 

and I can watch them while they’re playing over there while I am in 

the pool.  I can’t do that now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, are you all set here? 

 Are you all set on your presentation? 

 MR. DiBENEDETTO:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody here to speak in favor of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody opposing the applicant? 
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 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL 6391A, Application of Saleem Khan for a request to 

modify conditions on a special exception under Section 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 196 Clark Street, property of C&R Freedom 

Enterprises LL in an I-1 zone. 

 ATTORNEY ANDREW DENORFIA:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and 

commission members, Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main 

Street in Southington, representing the applicant Saleem Khan and 

Nelcon Service Center. 

 As Matt said, a request for modification of conditions on a 

previously approved special exception under Section 5-01.3A, 11-03 and 

15-05 of the Zoning Regulations. 

 To give this commission a little background, the property located 

at 196 Clark Street is in an I-1 zone. And, the entire property was 

given a special permit approval by the planning & zoning commission in 

2012 to use the site as a trucking terminal. 

 Therefore, the site has multiple businesses, including the 

applicant, that either store trucks and tractor trailers and tractor 

trailers are going in and out. 

 As you can see on the map here, which was submitted, as you can 

see here, there is, which is not the applicant’s property but there is 

oversized trucks, there’s tractor trailer trucks as you are coming in 

off of Clark Street. 

 In January of 2018, the applicant came in to the ZBA for special 

exception approval to allow a repairer’s license for a towing company 

located in Unit D of 196 Clark Street.  This is the shaded area in the 

middle here (indicating). 

 In reading the Minutes from that hearing, it appears that many of 

the conditions that the ZBA placed on the approval were first offered 

by the applicant based on his understanding of the State Statutes that 

control towing operations. 

 The ZBA unanimously approved the application at that meeting.  

Since that time, the applicant has been successfully running the 

business under a limited repairer’s license. 

 Now, for those that don’t know, a limited repairer’s license is 

required by the state to operate a towing facility and allows only 

minor repairs such as replacement of cooling, electrical, fuel and 

exhaust systems, brake adjustments, wheel alignment and balancing and 

repair and replacement of shock absorbers.  That’s actually listed in 

the Connecticut Statute.  So, that they actually are pretty hard and 

fast of what is allowed under this limited repairer’s license. 
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 The applicant has other locations which are in North Haven, 

Meriden and he was just recently approved in Plainville.  The North 

Haven location has a general repairer’s license which under State 

Statute allows bigger repairs for the ones that I did not list.  

Basically, everything else is a general repairer.  That’s not at this 

site.  We are operating under a limited repairer.  I just wanted to 

make sure there is some understanding under the State Statutes. 

 So, in looking at the applicant’s business, most of the vehicles 

are towed off site to locations to where the property or the vehicle 

owners request them to go.  So, that’s how when he initially came in, 

that’s kind of the discussion that went back and forth with the 

commission.  

 There was some discussion on whether, you know, whether they had 

to bring it back based on, I believe at the time it was Commissioner 

O’Keefe brought up if it was snowing or something like that. 

 That’s how, without complaint, that’s how the applicant has been 

operating since he was approved here in January, March of 2018. 

 So, however, recently, the applicant has found out that in order 

for the state police to allow a site to be in its rotation, they 

require the site to be able to tow and store vehicles on site.   So, 

that’s why we are here tonight. 

 You can see in the packet that the applicant put together the 

letter on the front is from the Department of Emergency Services and 

Public Protection which is a division of the state police. 

 So, the applicant has been temporarily suspended for receiving or 

being in the rotation which means he cannot take anything if there is 

an accident on the highway and the state police calls a towing 

company, they cannot call him because of the fact that he can’t store 

tractor trailers or vehicles on the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, how long would these vehicles be there?  If they 

store them there? 

 APPLICANT:  Salem Khan, 11 Alexander Drive, North Haven, 

Connecticut. 

 We’re off heavy duty as of the beginning of May.  We’re still on 

the light duty rotation.  We’ve been on both of those rotations since 

March of last year.  March of 2018. 

 Cars typically, I have exact numbers if you need them, but we 

were able to keep cars indoors per the zoning regulations when I came 

in here.  We were able to keep five cars indoors.   

 After five days, if somebody didn’t pickup those cars, we knew 

that they were either going to get abandoned with us and we would 
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start paperwork, but the state police, they have a regulation that’s 

confusing.  And, long story short, we were removed off the list for 

lack of adequate storage. 

 The other issue that the local police and the state police have 

is that there is an additional charge when that car is put in side.  

It is a four-dollar difference.  They feel like the public shouldn’t 

have to pay that four-dollar difference and they should be available 

for outside storage. 

 The Southington police came to us and also the state police 

removed us and if you read that cover letter that I put together for 

you, they goal is if we can’t get storage there, they’ll remove us 

totally from both lists. 

 I have a lot invested.  We have over a half million dollars of 

equipment invested just for Southington, excluding we built an office 

there, a bathroom and (inaudible). 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  In terms of time period, I guess that’s the 

question.  You’re looking at a maximum --- let’s talk maximums.  That 

way nobody can --- 

 MR. KHAN:  After fifteen days a letter has to go out.  So, our 

average that a car is there is fifteen days.  Within fifteen days a 

person --- they’re racking up storage. So, a person or the insurance 

company wants the car out.  Within fifteen days or less that car is 

usually, or a truck or a tractor, it’s removed.  Fifteen days would be 

the average number of days. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  So, in looking at the Minutes from the first 

hearing, there was some discussion of how exactly where cars would be 

stored, how exactly they would be covered.  And, at the time there 

didn’t seem to be a definitive answer. 

 So, what the applicant did was he worked with the property owner 

as well as Jones Engineering and this is what has come up.  And, this 

is what is being requested tonight which is over here (indicating) 

would be three tractor trailer spots. Okay?  So, we are talking a 

maximum of three tractor trailers which as I said there is currently 

there is tractor trailers right here being stored. So, these would be 

three spots for tractor trailers (indicating) with three box truck 

type spots available.  That would be a total of six.  Never more than 

three tractor trailers being stored on site and never more than three 

box trucks. 

 In addition, in order to meet the state statutes, we would be 

looking for an enclosed area, fenced in area, which would be a maximum 

of fifteen cars.  Which would be located right here (indicating). 

 If you turn to and I will show you the picture --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  When you say “located right there”, is that inside? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  No. That’s outside of the --- currently right 

now, both of these areas were currently being used by different 

businesses in here for parking.  Okay? 

 The applicant now has the ability for their exclusive control of 

this area (indicating) as well as this area over here (indicating). 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Sure. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  This is the property right now.  Where is that 

parked?  Is it on this side? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Yup.  I’m going to show you right now.  If 

you keep flipping --- when you get to the spot over here which has the 

yellow, looks like some kind of a steamroller or something right 

there. 

 That is existing.  So, if you look into that corner, so you can 

see the tree coverage right here with the fencing (indicating) and the 

wall over here (indicating).  There is already an existing fence right 

here. 

 MR. SALKA:  And, there is already cars in there. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s right here (indicating). 

 MR. SALKA:  I was there today and there’s cars in there. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s correct.  So, this wall right here, 

this retaining wall right here (indicating) with the fence on top and 

with the tree coverage is right here (indicating).  This over here 

(indicating) the fence with the tree coverage and the larger tree is 

located right here (indicating). 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Behind the house. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct.  Behind that commercial house, yes. 

 So, what the applicant would do then and this would be limited to 

fifteen cars.  Fifteen cars would be the maximum.  Would be to enclose 

it and now this would be internally on the site which we’d need to 

have a fence here and here (indicating) with privacy slats.  That’s 

what the state police would want.  They don’t want, when they have a 

towed vehicle, if it’s not going to be inside, they want it inside 

some kind of enclosed fenced area.  That’s the biggest thing for them. 

 Now looking at the numbers and talking with the applicant, do 

they have a lot of times three tractor trailers on site?    
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 MR. KHAN:  Since March of 2018, with no heavy-duty provider in 

Plainville or New Britain, there was fifteen trucks that came back in 

that time period.  Just keep in mind we now opened up in Plainville 

and six of those trucks were Plainville and New Britain trucks.  So, 

they would go back to our Plainville yard.  So, you are talking --- we 

have good data as the only provider in Southington. There was nine 

vehicles that came through and we took those numbers from March up 

until the first of May. There was a total of fifteen trucks. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, that’s not fifteen obviously at a time.  

We are talking over a one-year period.  That’s fifteen total. 

 As the commission knows generally, and the applicant and I are on 

the same page, I like to come in with the most numbers that could ever 

possibly be there.  I don’t like to say we’re going to have one and 

then somebody is out there and there is actually two.  So if the 

number is three for tractor trailers right here with designated spots, 

three for the box trucks, as well as fifteen for vehicles, that would 

be enclosed and that would be the max that could be stored on site 

that he can then go to the state and say those conditions have been 

approved by the zoning board of appeals and then be reinstated by the 

state. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I see in the pictures where the cars would be and 

maybe a box truck.  Where are the tractor trailers going to be?  In 

here where these tractor trailers are(indicating)? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  If you go, if you go one forward, it is this 

one right here (indicating).  It would be right here (indicating). 

 So currently, like I said, if you look, you would be talking here 

(indicating).  They’re going to be moving the dumpster.  So, like I 

said, we are in line with the existing tractor trailers anyway. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay. 

 MR. SALKA:  Basically, what you are asking for is six additional 

spaces, three of them for tractor trailers, three for box trucks in 

the location shown.  You want a storage area for vehicles and you’re 

saying fifteen days --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Fifteen vehicles, maximum.  In the fenced in 

– 

 MR. SALKA:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  In the fenced in area. 

 MR. SALKA:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, the ability to, obviously the repairs 

would be limited to the limited repairer’s that I read off but that is 

under state regulation anyway. We’re not talking any ---you know, 
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anything more than that which he is operating under.  He doesn’t want 

to do a full-service repair, anyway. 

 MR. SALKA:  Can you just clarify?  What was stipulation one that 

they said was okay.  I know I was here when they came in. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Can I read that?  Is that okay? 

 MR. SALKA: Sure.  Somebody can do it. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Not more than four wreckers to be stored 

inside. 

 MR. SALKA:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: So that was, so the four currently, what the 

stipulations is four wreckers to be allowed to be stored inside in 

addition to five vehicles.  The applicant is fine with that. As he 

said before, two wreckers generally are taken off the site by 

employees in case they have to go out in the middle of the night.  

Again, that’s a maximum that would fit inside would be four wreckers, 

five vehicles.  And, that is an existing condition under the approval. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question concerning what is going to be 

down there.  Asphalt?  Or some kind of --- that these vehicles are 

going to be sitting on? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Down where?  In the fenced in area? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah.  Because you are going to be leaking 

antifreeze and oils and things like that. 

 MR. KHAN:  On the accidents that we do, let’s start with the 

trucks and trailers.  Before we can remove a truck or trailer from an 

accident, DEP and Environmental Services is called.  Tanks are 

cleaned. The antifreeze is picked up before we even are allowed to 

touch.  On any major accident that is leaking fluids, we are not 

allowed to touch those trucks.  The days of us hooking and booking are 

gone.  It is a totally different world. 

 Environmental Services are called in.  Tanks are pumped or 

drilled.  Antifreeze is sucked out and that truck cannot be leaking --

- we cannot go down the highway with it. 

 On the car accidents, it’s not the same case.  But if a car, by 

the time, if a car is leaking fluid --- if it is gasoline, the fire 

department is not letting us leave.  If it’s antifreeze or the oil 

pan, you’ve got to remember, the car gets into an accident.  The 

police come there and do their report.  Then the tow truck is called.  

Everything is left at the scene. 

 We, the car, the days, we’re not, we are not allowed to leave. We 

required to carry Speedy Dry now.  That was never a requirement years 
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ago.  The fire departments are carrying Speedy Dry.   We can’t down 

the road.  The fire department won’t let us.   

 And, by the time we get there, it’s thirty minutes later and any 

fluids that are going to come out of the car, come out of the car. 

 But we also have, we also have Spill Kits that we keep at all the 

locations.  We’re allowed to bill for the Spill Kits.  And, if there 

is anything, which is rare, we put a Spill Kit underneath the car. 

 THE CHAIR: You have to run a Class-A operation. 

 MR. KHAN:  You know -–  

 MR. BOHIGIAN: That’s just my concern. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  You know, as part of the presentation that 

the applicant gave, who is by the way, the most organized uh, I’ve 

met.  I’m sure this board doesn’t see this to --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Is this the way you always keep your yard? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right.  So, he actually gave locations of 

everyone. So, you will see the North Haven one, pictures.  And, the 

different sites. 

 MR. KHAN:  And, I gave you pictures of all my yards. Those are 

not staged pictures.  I gave you pictures because we are, our wrecker 

service isn’t what it was yesterday.  The services are becoming bigger 

because you’ve got to have employees that have benefits. 

 I gave you pictures of all my yards to show you what type of 

provider I am. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’ve been to the Meriden one.  Unfortunately. 

 MR. KHAN:  And, that’s how every location is.  And, if you go up 

and you check our reviews, we haven’t had a complaint in Southington 

from a neighbor.   

 Elderly people have gotten into accidents and we picked up their 

police reports and delivered them.  We didn’t charge them anything. 

Took their plates to their home.  That was in Southington. 

 To get that letter from the state police to remove us, um, that 

was a hardship.  You know? 

 We, my holiday weekend, if my guys are out, I am there.  It’s --- 

we re really dedicated to what they do.   

 I can assure you that, even though we rent at that location, 

it’ll be kept the same way. 
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 You can drive by our building where we rent there. The place is 

clean.  My daughter runs the office out of that. My oldest daughter.  

My young grandson is there every day.  So, he’s out of that location. 

 MR. SALKA:  Can I ask a question? 

 MR. KHAN:  Sure.  

 MR. SALKA:   I was there today and I noticed that you had a large 

tractor parked on the right-hand side behind this stretch between the 

existing building and um, whatever you call parking indoors, five 

vehicles.  There is a green tractor trailer along with some other 

stuff in that grassy area.  It looked like it had been there a while. 

 MR. KHAN:  That’s um --- I don’t keep --- I have tractors and 

trailers. They are all out of my North Haven location.  I don’t keep 

any of our tractor trailers there.  I keep two heavy duty wreckers, a 

flatbed and a light duty wrecker. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That was another --- one of the other 

businesses that was there. 

 MR. SALKA: No.  I am talking behind where I think you call it --- 

probably your office is. 

 No, no.  Forward, forward. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: (Indicating) right here? 

 MR. SALKA:  Way forward.  There you go.  Keeping coming.  Right 

up there.  Now go up.  Right there! 

 There were a bunch of vehicles parked in there. 

 MR.  KHAN:  Those aren’t my vehicles. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  As I said, there is a lot of businesses.  The 

only ones that he currently has right here (indicating) and you don’t 

have any outside. 

 MR. SALKA:  I mean, the question would be, don’t we have any --- 

if we’ve got a bunch of businesses in here, and we are talking yours.  

I understand that. 

 And, you’ve done a great job. 

 Are these all legal?  What we’ve got here? 

 MR. REIMONDO:  It appears there is a tractor trailer that is 

parked there for a period of time.  So --- 

 MR. SALKA:  This thing has got grass growing --- it looks like a 

brand-new trailer or tractor, but it’s --- 
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 MR. REIMONDO:  I’ll have to look at it.  I haven’t --- I went 

back there and looked at this outfit and where they parked the other 

tractor and I didn’t notice that one. 

 MR. SALKA:  It’s not just pushed back to the property line. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  In doing my research, when the planning & 

zoning commission approved the site, the entire site as a trucking 

terminal, that’s what a lot of people ---- and the only restriction on 

that was which way they could turn out of Clark Street with the 

tractor trailers.  So, that’s the --- and again, those are other 

businesses. 

 MR. SALKA: Okay, sure. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  So, the applicant’s goal is to make sure that 

their vehicles and everything there are done cleanly and safely. 

 MR. SALKA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Any other questions for the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, do you want these stipulations exactly as they 

are listed in the email as far as --- I know you said you want three 

box truck type trucks and three tractor trailers.  But what if he’s 

got like four box trucks in that area?  I don’t want to limit to 

three. 

 MR. KHAN:  If you could restrict not by number but restrict me by 

area --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah.  That’s what I was --- 

 MR. KHAN:   Like that’s why I put in there if you restrict me, I 

can only keep the cars either indoors inside in my bay or in that 

fenced in area.  I can only get fourteen, fifteen cars in that area. 

 But if you restrict me on a time table, a lot of times the police 

have a hold on a drug seizure or fatality.  That could hurt me. 

 I’d rather you restrict me by enclosed in that pen and to the 

spots that we locked in, that I can’t go outside. If you restrict me 

by number, I don’t want that used against me by the state. 

 I’d rather you restrict me by the area that I am asking for. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah.  I just wanted to make sure we didn’t make a 

stipulation that you can only have three box trucks and three tractor 

trailers. 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, yah.  He’s got parking spaces for the three and 

three, so I think that’s fair to do that. 
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 I agree, you know, if you can only get fifteen cars in there, 

just as long as he encloses that area and he can stuff sixteen in 

there, so what. 

 MR. KHAN:  Well, I put on there, I believe, that I cannot have 

anything outside the fenced in area.  And, that area was being used 

before by cars and trucks and it was kind of left, it looked bad. 

 Just one more note is the property is owner occupied.  The son 

came before the board and he has the truck repair facility that was 

approved.  And, the other sons run their small trucking company. 

 So, it is pretty neat.  I don’t know about that one spot, but the 

owner is always there trying, if you drive in there for a trucking 

terminal, there’s no trash and it’s pretty clean. 

 That’s why --- we looked at the old Chick’s garage originally and 

the building was a mess.  That was our first choice.  And, we ended up 

picking there because of this cleanliness. 

 THE CHAIR:  Have you finished your presentation? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  We did. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody here speaking in favor of the applicant?  In 

favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody opposing the applicant?  Opposing it? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL 6386A, Application of Kulwant S. Samra for a 

variance to allow a 496 sq. Ft. pavilion where 260 sq. Ft. is allowed 

under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 242 Loper 

Street Rear, property of Kulwant S. Samra in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 MR. SALKA:  Mr. Chairman, I’d like to make a motion --- I think 

they are requesting a table.   

 I’ll make a motion that we continue the public hearing on Appeal 

#6386A to the next meeting. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. ROGERS:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we have anybody speaking for or against that one?  

Do you want to open that one up at all or are you just --- no.? 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  Next time. 

 

7:45 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

  

 A. APPEAL 6389A, Application of Taylor Pilewski for a request 

to modify conditions of a special exception and variance under 

Sections 15-04 & 1-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 36 Triano Drive – 

Unit A, property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #6389A with 

conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

 - That the time be limited from Monday thru Friday from 5:00 

pm to 8:00 pm.   And, continue with the previous condition of Saturday 

8:00 am to 2:00 pm. 

 

Discussion: 

 The Applicant from the audience asked: Did we have four on there? 

 Mr. Salka acknowledged we had 4:00 pm but you did say 5:00.  

That’s where we got it from. 

 The Applicant then asked if we could go with the four. 

 The Chair advised the motion would have to be retracted. 

 Mr. Gworek retracted his motion.  Then he made a new motion to 

approve Appeal #6389A with conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

 - That the applicant be allowed Monday thru Friday, from 4:00 

to 8:00 pm to operate.  And, keep Saturday from 8:00 am to 2:00 pm. 

 Mr. Salka seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Salka commented there have been no complaints on this 

applicant.  We really get minimal traffic and it is zoned 

appropriately.  I see no problem with it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL 6390A, Application of Michael DiBenedetto for a 2’ 

fence height variance for the front yard under Sections 2-19S & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 8 Wonx Spring Road, property of Michael 

DiBenedetto in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #6390A with 

conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

 - The fence be as depicted in the applicant’s photo that he 

submitted. 

 - The fence be installed twenty feet from the property line 

on Wonx Spring Road. 

 Mr. Rogers seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Salka advised he has a problem with it.  I don’t like six-

foot fences along the   roadway.   I understand the hardship that he’s 

got with the children.  If he had the six-foot fence and he put it 

where the other one was, which is quite a way off the road, I wouldn’t 

have a problem with it.  But putting it right along, you know, eighty-

eight or eighty-six feet along Wonx Spring Road, I have a problem with 

that.  If you left it where it was and had it six foot, I wouldn’t 

have a problem with it. 

 Mr. Gworek said, even with the lattice on top?  I know it’s four 

and a half foot high and it is the extra foot and a half of lattice.  

But it is twenty feet away from the road.  I mean, it’s set back 

further from the road.  The sight lines aren’t affected.  I don’t have 

a problem with it, myself. 

 Mr. Rogers added, honestly, we are looking at the least busy road 

going on to that corner lot. Again, it is going to be an additional 

ten feet back from what he proposed with the lattice.  You are looking 

at the hardship of it, regardless of knowing what it was when he 

bought it, he does have two front yards.  I think the justification 

for him wanting to do it is --- I understand it. 

 Mr. Salka answered another thing is the planning & zoning 

commission has studied this fence thing and they’ve made changes to it 

but they, for some reason, did not change that portion of it where it 

is six foot along the road.   After them looking at it, now we’re 

going to grant a variance for that type of thing.  That’s my concern. 
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 The Chair did say the six-foot fence is not in harmony with the 

neighborhood. 

 Mr. Gworek stressed the point that it is not along the road.  

It’s in twenty feet which is a considerable distance from the street 

itself.  I know you don’t want to see it in front yards, but it is 

twenty feet from the road. 

 Mr. Bohigian added he has two front yards.  As you stated, it is 

twenty feet off the road.  See the concessions that he’s made.   There 

are other fences in the area that are similar.  So, I don’t think it 

is that detrimental to the neighborhood. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL 6391A, Application of Saleem Khan for a request to 

modify conditions on a special exception under Section 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 196 Clark Street, property of C&R Freedom 

Enterprises LL in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to approve Appeal #6391A with 

stipulations. 

 

Stipulations: 

 - With the stipulations we had before and adding that it 

would include the three locations for the three tractor trailers, 

three box trucks as outlined in the layout along with the fenced in 

area in the northwest corner, fully enclosed. 

 Mr. Rogers seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Salka pointed out he has done a nice job with it.  Everything 

he has asked for and we’ve approved, he has been following that right 

along and we haven’t heard any complaints from the neighbors as was 

pointed out.  So, I think it is appropriate for the location. 

 The Chair added he runs a very clean operation. 

 Mr. Gworek asked if we have to mention that the previous 

stipulations would still be alive?   They stay. 

 The Chair confirmed they stay. 

 Mr. Bohigian clarified that when you said enclosed, I think the 

applicant said the fence was going to have slats. 

 Mr. Salka said slats or security, whatever you want to call them, 

but again that was outlined in the Minutes already. 

 Mr. Gworek clarified we are modifying.  So, I was wondering if we 

have to read the new ones in. 

 The Chair said the new ones, yes. 

 Mr. Gworek said he didn’t want him stuck with both sets of 

stipulations. 

 Mr. Salka noted the existing stipulations haven’t changed.  So, 

why would need to talk about those?  Those go along with what has 

already been approved.  This is over and above that. 
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 Mr. Gworek said he didn’t have the current stipulations and 

didn’t know if we have to note that. 

 Mr. Bohigian recalled they were five cars inside --- 

 Mr. Salka added it included “X” number of wreckers.  So, all of 

those stipulations would apply. 

 Mr. Reimondo said when we look at this, some of the old 

stipulations don’t apply so I think we have to go down the list and 

list the stipulations. 

 

 Mr. Salka amended his motion after Mr. Rogers withdrew his 

second. 

  Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #6391A with 

conditions: 

 

Conditions: 

 - Not more than four wreckers to be stored inside. 

 - Vehicles under 10,000 lbs. gross vehicle weight will be 

stored in a fenced in area only which is to be located on the 

northwest corner of the property.  Trucks over 10,000 lbs. will be 

stored in an outside area designated on the map supplied, tractor 

trailer space.  And, box truck space. 

   The fence shall have privacy slats installed so the cars 

cannot be seen behind the fence. 

 - Trucks over 10,000 lbs. gross vehicle weight will be stored 

in designated truck parking, only. 

 - Repairs will be made inside the building only. 

   Repairs will be restricted to limited repairs per the 

Connecticut DMV. 

 - There will be general repairs to the public as stipulated 

by the Connecticut DMV regulations. 

 - Repairs will be performed only between 9:00 am and 5:00 pm.  

And, will be performed inside the building only Monday thru Friday. 

 Mr. Salka seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL 6386A, Application of Kulwant S. Samra for a 

variance to allow a 496 sq. Ft. pavilion where 260 sq. Ft. is allowed 

under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 242 Loper 

Street Rear, property of Kulwant S. Samra in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Public hearing continued during the public hearing portion of the 

meeting. 
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MISCELLANEOUS  /  OLD BUSINESS  /  NEW BUSINESS 

 

 Nothing this evening. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Bohigian seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:58 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Joseph LaPorte, Chairman 


